Policing the Seas: Building Constabulary Maritime Governance in the Horn of Africa: The Case of Djibouti and Kenya

McCabe, R.

Author post-print (accepted) deposited by Coventry University's Repository

Original citation & hyperlink:

McCabe, R 2019, 'Policing the Seas: Building Constabulary Maritime Governance in the Horn of Africa: The Case of Djibouti and Kenya' African Security, vol. 12, no. 3-4, pp. 330-355. https://dx.doi.org/10.1080/19392206.2019.1667053

DOI 10.1080/19392206.2019.1667053

ISSN 1939-2206 ESSN 1939-2214

Publisher: Taylor and Francis

This is an Accepted Manuscript of an article published by Taylor & Francis in African Security, on 13/09/2019, available online: http://www.tandfonline.com/

Copyright © and Moral Rights are retained by the author(s) and/ or other copyright owners. A copy can be downloaded for personal non-commercial research or study, without prior permission or charge. This item cannot be reproduced or quoted extensively from without first obtaining permission in writing from the copyright holder(s). The content must not be changed in any way or sold commercially in any format or medium without the formal permission of the copyright holders.

This document is the author's post-print version, incorporating any revisions agreed during the peer-review process. Some differences between the published version and this version may remain and you are advised to consult the published version if you wish to cite from it.

Policing the Seas: Building Constabulary Maritime Governance in the Horn of Africa – the Case of Djibouti and Kenya¹

Robert McCabe

Abstract

The upsurge of Somali based maritime piracy after 2005 resulted in considerable international activity in the Horn of Africa, ranging from naval missions to capacity building projects. It also ushered in a new focus by regional states on the dangers as well as the opportunities associated with the sea. In Kenya and Djibouti, two states directly impacted by piracy, this resulted in a strategic shift toward the ocean, breaking with a historical land-centric security approach, in an attempt to reform their domestic maritime sectors and coastal governance architectures by capitalising on assistance from external capacity building providers. This article adds rigor to the field of maritime security studies by zooming in on how two key littoral states have reformed their domestic maritime sectors following a decline in acts of piracy. It explores important questions such as how have Djibouti and Kenya approached maritime governance historically? How are their territorial maritime spaces delineated and defined? How has the phenomena of piracy influenced the development of coastal governance in both countries? Has this led to innovative practices? Can these practices be applied in other jurisdictions? Finally, what has been the impact of external capacity building assistance on the development of both Djibouti and Kenya's maritime sector and respective approaches to coastal governance and enforcement? This research is significant as it sheds new light on the limitations and challenges facing domestic maritime security sectors in Africa, but also highlights new ways states can improve and build maritime constabulary governance through international partnerships, capacity development and embracing the blue economic agenda using the cases of Djibouti and Kenya as archetypal models.

Keywords: maritime security, governance, policing, piracy, Africa, Kenya, Djibouti, navy, coastguard, private security, capacity building

Introduction and context

The Horn of Africa and the wider western Indian Ocean has emerged as a region of geo-strategic importance and a paradigmatic case study of the contemporary maritime security environment.¹ Most regional states struggle with capacity issues relating to enforcing maritime security including obsolete or absent naval assets, inefficiencies in training approaches, limited

¹ Sincere thanks to Mowlid Aden, Rupert Alcock, Christian Bueger, Ioannis Chapsos, Timothy Edmunds, James Malcolm and Ian Speller who all made this article possible in different ways from facilitating and supporting research to reading drafts and providing comments.

manpower, weak institutional and judicial structures, and insufficient investment in monitoring and surveillance platforms. This means that littoral states have limited capability to govern, patrol or monitor their territorial waters, let alone assist in maritime security activities outside of these coastal zones. This is due, in part, to a historical preponderance toward land-based security threats, which means that the maritime governance structures of many western Indian Ocean states are not well organised, and their capacities for enforcing maritime laws, deterring crime and monitoring maritime activities remain limited.

This incapacity was magnified when Somali pirates began hijacking merchant vessels with near impunity between 2005 and 2012 extending their reach beyond Somali waters into Djiboutian and Kenyan maritime zones and within 150 miles of South African and Pakistani waters and 250 miles off India.² Through a combination of field research, meetings and non-structured interviews with state and private maritime sector actors in the Horn of Africa, alongside analysis of contemporary policy papers, academic articles and reports, this article explores for the first time the development of the modern maritime security sector and constabulary governance approaches in Djibouti and Kenya in the aftermath of the Somali piracy crisis. The experience of Somali piracy resulted in a strategic shift toward the sea in both countries and attempts to reform their respective domestic maritime sectors and coastal governance architectures by capitalising on assistance from external capacity building providers.

Much of the academic literature to date that focuses on the Horn of Africa and maritime security has concentrated on Somalia and the phenomena of piracy. Far less has been written on how littoral states have been impacted and influenced and less again on how domestic maritime security sectors and policy has adapted and evolved in the period since the decline in acts of piracy. Djibouti and Kenya have been selected as they represent two paradigmatic cases that have not been considered collectively in previous research. Both states share land borders with Ethiopia and Somalia, and have been impacted in different ways by maritime insecurity off the Horn of Africa. As Djiboutian President Ismail Guelleh recently commented during talks with Kenya on strengthening security and trade links, "what happens in Somalia has an immediate impact on all of us".³

The international response to piracy and the extension of this response to broader strategic and geopolitical interests, has allowed both states to benefit (both materially and epistemologically) from international capacity building assistance, partnerships and investment. This has resulted in greater policy level engagement with issues of maritime governance and blue economic development not seen before in the history of both states. Importantly, lessons from both these countries can represent an architype for how other African maritime security sectors with limited institutional and enforcement capacities (such as states in the Gulf of Guinea) can better capitalise on external assistance and build more efficient policing capabilities and governance structures in their territorial waters.

In Kenya, this maritime security sector reform initially focused on procuring physical assets to assist the Navy and build judicial capacities to arrest and prosecute pirates. Ultimately, it evolved into the adoption, development and implementation of the blue growth agenda at a policy level, of which coastal security, governance and development constituted key elements.⁴ The creation of a new coastguard service to "police Kenya's territorial waters and ensure that the nation fully benefits from its water resources" exemplified this shift.⁵ In Djibouti, maritime security sector reform and capacity building activities developed more as a source of economic benefit than of a framework to build a strong navy, coastguard or judiciary evidenced by the ambitious government driven development strategy known as 'Djibouti Vision 2035'.⁶

This article will firstly explore the historical context to Kenya and Djibouti's approach to governing their maritime spaces and provide a brief outline of how these spaces are delineated and disputed. Next, the impact of Somali based piracy on the development of coastal governance in both Djibouti and Kenya is considered including the emergence of innovative coastal governance practices, such as the changing relationship between national law enforcement agencies and private security providers, as well as legislative reforms. This is followed by an analysis of the impact of external capacity building activities on both Djibouti and Kenya's maritime sector development and approaches to coastal governance and policing while highlighting lessons for other comparable maritime sectors.

Historical context

Historically, most coastal African states have focussed on land-based security challenges, building large armies at the neglect of a naval or coastguard capacity. According to Timothy Walker, "most African states lack a substantial navy or a coastguard and many conflicts have spilled over land boundaries or land borders...so...there has always been a focus on what is happening on land". In post-colonial Kenya, land-based security challenges dominated the political and military agenda resulting in a neglect of the challenges and opportunities provided by ocean spaces as well as an overtly bureaucratic approach to governance. This bureaucratic complexity resulted in a disconnect between issues of maritime governance and coastal management. For example, in 2001, the Coast Development Authority of Kenya highlighted that "in the past, important resources that had symbiotic relationships with others were managed separately. This has been the genesis of coastal management issues. These sector-oriented efforts...have failed to recognize the relationships and interconnectedness of the coastal environment".

Djibouti, in contrast, has traditionally relied on foreign powers, such as its former colonial ruler France, for deterrence against neighbouring state aggression and for its maritime security needs. In more recent times, Djibouti's relatively stable security situation in comparison to neighbouring states as well as its geostrategic location on Bab-el-Mandeb has made it an attractive hub for international investment and geopolitical activity, initially under the pretext of counter-piracy operations. In addition, the benefits of developing its maritime sector was motivated by the economic opportunities resulting from the aftermath of the 1998–2000 war between Ethiopia and Eritrea, the rapid economic transformation in Ethiopia and increased foreign military activity in the region in the aftermath of the attacks on the United States on 11 September 2001.¹⁰ These arrangements were primarily driven by the revenue generated from leasing maritime real estate to foreign powers and, to a lesser extent, the residual maritime capacity development and training that these better equipped and more experienced international forces can offer. It is estimated that hosting foreign military infrastructure generates around US\$300 million in annual income for Djibouti.¹¹

Definitions and concepts

Maritime governance as a concept is not clearly defined. Thakur and Van Langenhove's definition of governance as a "complex of formal and informal institutions, mechanisms, relationships, and processes between and among states, markets, citizens and organizations, both inter and non-governmental..." articulates the broader complexity of governance more generally. In a maritime context, it can be further articulated as a "set of functions shaped by long-term programs and the resources needed to finance them" that address both threats to national security as well as more benign non-traditional threats. Struett and Nance outline how the difficulties in communication between actors with different professional pedigrees highlights the limitations and challenges that global governance institutions face when they need to bring together expertise from legal, prosecutorial, police, naval, and merchant marine actors to find solutions to international problems. In the context of the solutions to international problems.

However, this complexity is also true at a local level where, in the case of Kenya for example, several government agencies, maritime enforcement bodies and environmental management authorities have traditionally been involved in addressing constabulary maritime security problems alongside resource-user groups and external stakeholders. Bateman's conceptualisation of maritime security governance also highlights this complexity. He describes maritime security governance as more diverse than the traditional one of defence against military threats and the protection of national interests and sovereignty at sea. The concept has expanded to include non-traditional security challenges, such as maritime terrorism, natural disasters, climate change, illegal fishing, marine pollution, maritime safety and the smuggling of drugs, arms and people. To

In the context of this paper, constabulary maritime governance is understood as the procedures and practices of governing and policing coastal spaces against non-traditional security threats, in particular territorial waters i.e. at the interface between the land and sea. As Bueger and Edmunds outline, "Most maritime security issues cannot simply be understood and addressed as problems of the marine environment alone. Instead, they are invariably interlinked with challenges on land as well". This also relates to the capability and roles of navies, coastguards and other local maritime enforcement bodies, which in the case of East Africa have few, if any capabilities beyond a policing function. ¹⁹

Coastal maritime spaces

To effectively analyse how both states approach constabulary governance, it is useful to briefly consider how these spaces are delineated. Both Djibouti and Kenya are signatories of the UN Convention on the Law of The Sea 1982 (UNCLOS) and therefore claim a 12-nautical-mile territorial sea, a 24-nautical-mile contiguous zone, and a 200-nautical-mile Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ), which in both cases extends into strategic sea-lines of communication. Kenya has a coastline of about 650km on the western Indian Ocean, and an EEZ with a total area of over 110,000 km². ²⁰ Large portions of Kenya's coastline are remote and lack reliable communication infrastructure, mainly attributed to lack of connection to the national power grid. ²¹ Apart from UNCLOS, there are two additional cross-sectoral maritime governance policy approaches: Marine Protected Areas (MPAs) and Integrated Coastal Zone Management (ICZM). The MPA's are currently divided into four marine National Parks and six marine National Reserves.²² The marine parks are fully protected with no extraction or fishing allowed whereas the marine reserves allow restricted fishing rights under specific conditions. The ICZM approach more broadly can be considered a dynamic process for the sustainable management and use of coastal zones, taking into account the fragility of coastal ecosystems, the diversity of activities and uses, the maritime orientation of certain activities and uses and their impact on both the marine and land parts.²³ The Kenyan policy highlights that the coastal and marine environment is a "limited spatial area" and a "distinctive system" in which a range of environmental and socio-economic interests interconnect.²⁴

Along with Eritrea and Yemen, Djibouti has direct access to the strategic Bab-el-Mandeb strait. This strait controls southern access to the Red Sea and also the Suez Canal and is one of the busiest commercial channels in the world with the potential for up to 100 ships per day passing through the expanded waterway.²⁵ Djibouti's coastline is just 314 km long, much of which is in the Gulf of Tadjourah. North of the Gulf of Tadjourah, there are several small islands and inlets. The country's main ports are located in Djibouti City and Tadjourah, which hosts' two facilities built with Chinese Funds and inaugurated in June 2017. Djibouti is also currently developing Africa's largest international free trade zone close to its major ports as part of a 10-year plan under the governance of the Djibouti Ports and Free Zone Authority. Djibouti also has four

designated MPA's covering between 35 to 447 square kilometres, which safeguard areas of biodiversity including coral reefs, mangroves, sea turtle nesting beaches and unique oceanographic features.²⁶

Maritime boundary disputes

Both nations have ongoing maritime boundary disputes with neighbouring states that impact on how coastal governance and related issues are approached and implemented. As Okonkwo highlights, maritime boundaries management cuts across multiple stakeholders including government agencies such as the customs, immigration, police, armed forces, ministry of agriculture, drug enforcement agencies, products regulatory agencies, but also shipping companies; port authorities, maritime institutions, international business companies and regional and international organizations.²⁷ Not only do maritime boundary disputes, therefore, add complexity to the governance of maritime spaces, but deepening boundary uncertainties also inhibit maritime security cooperation with the potential for regional instability.²⁸

Djibouti has challenged the geographical coordinates referenced by Somalia on the demarcation of its EEZ, which, it is claimed, encompasses waters under the sovereignty and jurisdiction of the Republic of Djibouti. Furthermore, Djibouti has a long-standing border dispute with Eritrea, which also has a maritime dimension as both countries claim the Island of Dumeira close to the Bab-el-Mandeb. The situation was exacerbated by the withdrawal of Qatari peacekeepers in 2017, which has led to fears of an escalation in tensions.²⁹ The dispute also extends to grievances over the loss of significant revenue for Eritrea following Ethiopia's decision to route all of its import and export traffic to Djiboutian ports in 1999, which has created competition between the major ports of both countries.³⁰

In Kenya, coastal maritime governance is complicated by two major maritime boundary disputes with neighbouring states both relating to some extent with access to ocean resources and the capacity to exploit such opportunities. The first dispute is with Somalia over determination of the maritime boundary including the continental shelf beyond 200 nautical miles in the Indian Ocean and, the second, with Uganda concerning Migingo Island on Lake Victoria. The dispute filed by Somalia in 2014 sought to vacate a Memorandum of Understanding signed in 2009 over a

roughly 100,000 km2 area of water in the Indian Ocean, which both countries contend is part of their maritime territory. In February 2017, the International Court of Justice (ICJ) rejected Kenya's preliminary objections and agreed that it had jurisdiction to rule on Somalia's application. The contested area is purported to contain oil and natural gas reserves and Kenya has already reportedly granted hydrocarbon exploration and exploitation rights to several companies, which may be affected by the ICJ ruling.³¹ Notably, the Kenyan Navy has been actively patrolling this contested area and therefore upholding its sovereignty of the EEZ borderline along the parallel of latitude since independence. Somalia, in contrast, has no ships and has not patrolled the area, which is likely to weaken its claim.³² Understanding the complex maritime political and spatial geography of both states allows for a more informed analysis of how approaches to maritime governance been impacted and influenced by the escalation of Somali based piracy.

Impact of Somali based piracy on the development of coastal governance

To some extent, many of the developments in the maritime sector at a local level in the western Indian Ocean have been influenced by the securitisation of Somali based piracy after 2005 and the rise of a regional maritime security agenda.³³ As Lehr attests, "the criminal phenomenon of piracy was securitised and elevated to a threat to the national security not only of the rim countries of the Somali Basin but also to the national security of nations depending on seaborne trade for their 'just enough, just in time' economies". 34 This resulted in considerable international attention and activity ranging from naval missions to capacity building projects, but also a new focus by regional states on the dangers as well as the opportunities associated with the sea. This included benefitting from large amounts of capital investment and human resource development in the form of capacity building and infrastructural projects, but also a revision of domestic legislation and greater strategic engagement with maritime issues, including security sector reform and harnessing blue economic potential. The influx of Privately Contracted Armed Security Personnel (PCASP) transiting through coastal jurisdictions also resulted in some littoral states developing innovative ways to police their waters. This reinforced the need for regional states to have an accurate maritime situational picture and build the requisite capacity to govern their coastal maritime spaces.

In Kenya, the upsurge of maritime piracy in the western Indian Ocean after 2005 was central in prompting policymakers to recognize the importance of the sea as both a source of economic and political insecurity but also as a prospective arena for development. At its height, it is estimated that piracy cost the Kenyan shipping industry between US\$300 million and US\$400 million per annum.³⁵ Most significant was the reduction in cruise liner visits to Kenyan ports and anchorages, which dropped from 35 arrivals in 2008 to zero visits in 2012 costing the Kenyan exchequer an estimated US\$15 million per annum.³⁶ One of the core constabulary governance issues that emerged was a lack of Maritime Domain Awareness (MDA) structures and the need to improve capacity to enforce maritime laws and create a common knowledge platform for maritime law enforcement agencies.³⁷ This has focussed primarily on strengthening the criminal justice response to prosecute for maritime crimes through technical assistance and capacity building, but also knowledge and equipment transfer to bolster enforcement capacity.

Somali piracy also had a negative impact on Djibouti's maritime industry, the financial sector and international trade. In addition, the upsurge of piracy underlined Djibouti's outdated maritime legislation, which needed to be revised and updated. Somali piracy cost the Djiboutian economy an estimated US\$40-60 million per annum chiefly due to a negative impact on merchant trade in the form of reduced port utilizations and increased insurance premiums for vessels visiting Djibouti.³⁸ These extra costs were amplified by the inclusion of Djibouti in Lloyds List Joint War Committee's 'Hull War, Strikes, Terrorism and Related Perils Listed Areas' in 2007 which negatively impacted on a key source of revenue for the small state. Somali based piracy combined with wider regional conflict and instability also contributed to human trafficking challenges by shifting some of the smuggling routes closer to Djiboutian coastlines, with an estimated 100,000 people from Eritrea, Ethiopia, and Somalia transiting through Djibouti each year, mostly heading to Saudi Arabia, Yemen, or other Middle Eastern countries.³⁹

Responses to piracy

Kenya adopted a more proactive role and became the first regional state to accept Somali pirates for prosecution and detention following several bilateral agreements with the United States and European Union. In addition, amendments were made to the Kenyan Penal Code and the Merchant Shipping Act 2009 was drafted, which recognised maritime piracy as a crime within

Kenyan jurisdiction even when conducted in international waters. By January 2013, there were 64 piracy suspects remanded, 74 convicted, 17 acquitted and 10 repatriated to Somalia. 40 Piracy also, ultimately, precipitated the development of a Coastguard in Kenya for the first time in the history of the state, which, as is discussed later in more detail, is mandated to protect Kenya's internal and coastal waters from acts of terrorism, piracy, illegal fishing, human and drug trafficking among other maritime crimes. 41

In a comparable manner, Somali based piracy also challenged Djibouti with regard to the jurisdictional ambiguity of how to manage suspected pirate vessels, the detention of suspects, and the logistics of prosecution. The existing penal code prevents national jurisdiction over extra-territorial acts of piracy except when the alleged act involves an attack on a Djiboutian flagged vessel as under UNCLOS. Despite this, Djibouti has revised its domestic legislation in order to more effectively contribute to regional counter-piracy operations including adapting its penal code in accordance with the Djibouti Code of Conduct. Djibouti has also functioned a launching point and supply and logistics base for international navies involved in counter-piracy missions. This has acted as a catalyst for a deepening array of cooperation initiatives, in turn enhancing the strategic importance of Djibouti. 42

In addition, the escalation of piracy provided an opportunity for Djibouti to exploit the current state of relative peace and stability as well as its geostrategic location to generate investment from international states engaged in counter-piracy, and other maritime security operations, but also states looking to gain a foothold in the region in terms of military and economic power-projection. For example, China's burgeoning military footprint in Djibouti was initially under the explicit pretext of counter-piracy operations, but more recently has evolved beyond a "naval-replenishment facility" to a "large and technologically advanced bastion with state-of-the-art underground facilities". This is a clear example of Beijing prioritising its growing economic and security interests in Africa and the Indian Ocean, and advancing the "massive and geopolitically ambitious" Belt and Road Initiative. This international attention catalysed by piracy in the first instance, led to a number of adaptations and innovations in coastal governance for both Kenya and Djibouti ranging from new public/private partnerships, a re-examination of

the roles of navies versus coastguards and the formation of new government bodies and enforcement agencies.

Coastal governance: adaptations and innovations

In terms of coastal governance, in the period after 2012 following a reduction in piracy attacks, the roles of navies, coastguards and private security providers became increasingly blurred and a new focus emerged on crosscutting responsibilities, exploiting capacity building opportunities and securing offshore resources. For example, in Djibouti, opportunities presented by larger powers' maritime security activities and geopolitical manoeuvring meant that Djibouti maintained a largely symbolic navy but a more functional Coastguard while also outsourcing some of its constabulary maritime governance responsibilities to a private security company. Whereas Kenya has sought to expand the Navy through assistance from external capacity providers and established an indigenous Coastguard service for the first time in the history of the state. These moves reflect the "messiness" of contemporary coastal governance in Kenya and Djibouti, but also other developing countries in the Global South, being a mixture of hierarchical, moderately collaborative, and somewhat integrated management.

Against this were a number of constabulary maritime security concerns beyond the suppression of piracy and armed robbery against ships, including tackling Illegal, Unregulated and Unreported (IUU) fishing and the illicit movement of people, goods and weapons. According to estimates by Fish-I-Africa, IUU fishing, for example, accounts for up to one in four fish caught off African coasts,⁴⁷ whereas Kenya loses up to an estimated US\$100 million annually from illegal fishing.⁴⁸ Much of these issues are closely linked to port security issues at the interface between the land and sea. As Blédé outlines, despite their strategic importance, many African ports are easily accessible to criminals and susceptible to various threats including illegal migration, piracy and armed robbery, drug trafficking and theft of goods.⁴⁹ Therefore, the effective governance of coastal zones and security of port facilities are often key to managing such challenges as smuggling, robbery and corruption.⁵⁰

Coastguard vs. Navy

There are many reasons why states might choose to develop a separate Coastguard service. In the case of Kenya, constitutional and political factors prevented naval forces from enforcing maritime laws or investigating crimes. ⁵¹ Whereas in Djibouti, the Coastguard functions primarily as paramilitary arm of civilian institutions with diverse responsibilities relating to issues like the protection of maritime commerce, search and rescue and port security. ⁵² An important Coastguard function is therefore to keep the military removed from questions of domestic and international politics, drawing the same distinction that most countries maintain onshore between military and civil police. ⁵³ Moreover, as Vogel highlights, traditional naval operations represent only a "small fraction of the commitments African security forces must meet". ⁵⁴ A much larger part of their mission set is "coastguard in nature and relates to law enforcement, environmental protection, and maritime safety obligations that occur within a nation's territorial waters and EEZ". ⁵⁵

In terms of enforcement, the Coastguard is the main constabulary maritime institution in Djibouti. It was established in 2010 by requisitioning members from the Maritime Police and has limited physical assets as well as a small number of personnel. The fleet includes six Zodiac and Avon type fast launches, one landing craft (donated by France in 2012) and two coastal patrol boats donated by the United States in April 2013. Djibouti maintains a largely symbolic navy with minimal physical assets and a small staff. The state informally relies on the presence of external powers to maintain security in its territorial waters. The Djibouti Navy and Coastguard work closely with the US Navy, for example, in developing capacity for Visit, Board, Search and Seizure (VBSS) procedures in particular, which is important in countering the illicit Trafficking in Persons and Smuggling of Migrants through Djiboutian waters. Given its geostrategic location at the entrance to the Gulf of Aden, Djibouti is a core transit point for regional smuggling routes and irregular migration via the so-called eastern route from the Horn and East Africa via Djibouti, Puntland and Yemen to the Gulf countries, and the southern route from the Horn and East Africa towards South Africa.

In addition, Djibouti frequently conducts joint patrols with partners by immersing a team from the Djiboutian Navy with foreign navies patrolling its territorial waters against illegal trade and fisheries crime amongst others offences. IUU fishing, alongside the illicit movement of people and goods, is a core constabulary maritime issue for Djibouti with significant illegal foreign artisanal fishing, mostly by Yemenite fishing units, operating in the northern and southern areas of Djiboutian waters.⁶⁰ Since 2010, however, the Coastguard has been particularly effective in curbing IUU fishing, with some reports suggesting a decrease of 80 percent.⁶¹ It is estimated that about 1,500 fishing units are arrested on average each year and about 100 boats have been seized between 2010 and 2013.⁶² Apart from the Coastguard, the Director of Marine Affairs is responsible for the registration of vessels and issues relating to safety at sea, and the Navy also participates in fisheries monitoring, control and surveillance operations.⁶³

Navigating public/private partnerships

In a unique way for the region, Djibouti has delegated some of its coastal maritime enforcement authority to a private company called Djibouti Maritime Security Services or DMSS under the supervision of the Office of the Director of National Security.⁶⁴ This is in contrast to Kenya, where the movement of privately held weapons in its waters is strictly controlled by national enforcement agencies. The rationale for this mutually beneficial relationship in Djibouti is likely designed to relive pressure on the weak institutional capacity of the Coastguard and Navy.

In practice, the arrangement in Djibouti means all private armed maritime security companies operating within or transiting through the territorial waters of Djibouti submit their request to DMSS, which then handles all privately held weapons for the duration of their transit. Article 3 of a Presidential Decree dated 12 February 2009 permits DMSS to: (i) control and authorise the temporary transit of weapons on the national territory (ii) escort naval forces, police officers and national coastguards as far as the limit of the territorial waters (iii) provide boats, temporary visas and permits for rental or storage of weapons and (iv) control communication systems.⁶⁵ DMSS also operates a fast supply vessel that allows it to go to sea to retrieve weapons from returning ships before they move on to other ports that do not permit entry to privately armed personnel.⁶⁶ In addition, a gun-rental scheme was also operationalised whereby merchant ships relying on PMSCs can rent arms and take them on board for a fee.⁶⁷

The security of Djibouti's lucrative and dynamic port sector is managed by a company called Port Secure Djibouti (PSD) under the oversight of the Port Safety Department. It operates to the Dubai based DP World "corporate safety policy standards", which is indicative of external,

private commercial influence in Djibouti's coastal affairs and maritime security governance.⁶⁸ PSD undertake both patrol and monitoring actives including stowaway prevention, individual ship protection, safety and distress cover, and combined land/ sea tasking.⁶⁹ In February 2007, a new internal operational department was created called the Boat Patrol Detachment to serve as a maritime patrolling arm to support shore based port security activities.⁷⁰ PSD also conduct practical and classroom training programmes under a 'security administration and documentation' educational programme to "maintain a higher understanding of more in depth administration processes".⁷¹

These semi formalised, sometimes ad-hoc and largely experimental approaches, are reflective more generally of the changing nature of the relationship between the state and private actors in terms of maritime constabulary governance and may be transferable to other theatres where maritime threats, such as piracy and armed robbery against shipping, remains prevalent. According to Petrig, "the proliferation of rules governing the use of private security on board merchant ships will not reduce the difficulty of discerning the applicable law(s) and the array of differing approaches to the powers of PMSC personnel and to the issue of arms which they contain".⁷²

Arrangements in Djibouti mirror to some extent other public/private partnerships in different African maritime security contexts. While the provision of private maritime security services in the Gulf of Guinea, for example, is handled more closely by West African states than by those in the Horn of Africa, the mixture of "commercially-tinged activities" with maritime policing tasks runs the risk of "abuse, mismanagement and corruption". Despite this, these type of public/private partnerships have the potential to be replicated and formalised, therefore alleviating pressure on limited littoral navies and coastguards. Such partnerships can also help ameliorate sensitivities over formal external state naval involvement in national maritime security issues, which, in contrast to the Horn of Africa, there is currently no mandate for in the Gulf of Guinea.⁷⁴

Unlike Djibouti, Kenya strictly controls the passage of privately held weapons through its waters and all coastal governance and enforcement activity related to this is carried out by designated state run agencies with no private companies involved in logistics, monitoring or enforcement. In practice, PCASP declare firearms to Kenyan coastal authorities before they enter Kenyan territorial waters. Kenyan security agencies then board the vessel to take charge of these arms, store them in an armoury and release them back to the personnel when the vessel is leaving. Therefore, these personnel remain unarmed for the duration of their transit through Kenyan territorial waters in line with Kenyan legislation.⁷⁵

Beyond a Navy first approach

In 2005, when incidents of Somali piracy began to escalate, the Kenya Navy was one of the best equipped in the Horn of Africa. Despite this, it lacked the capability to effectively patrol and monitor its waters against the threat of piracy and other maritime crimes. At that time, it comprised of two fast attack craft, two ocean patrol vessels, two logistic ships and six riverine patrol boats as well as a Maritime Surveillance Radar, which was established in 1991.⁷⁶ As of January 2018, the Kenyan Navy had seven warships and twelve counter-terrorism speedboats as part of the Special Boat Unit. Despite recent procurements, such as the donation of six 4.7 metrelong rigid inflatable boats by the United States in 2015 to boost maritime security capabilities in coastal waters⁷⁷, the Kenya Navy is still to some degree constrained by bureaucratic procedure as it patrols on request to a specific situation rather than as a mandatory function, due to a combination of a large EEZ and a lack of surveillance vessels to police and monitor.⁷⁸

Until 2018, the Navy was the primary agency responsible for maritime enforcement supported by a small Maritime Police force, while other agencies also possessed limited maritime assets. For example, the Kenyan Maritime Authority (KMA), which is the central agency for regulation and oversight of the maritime industry, has two small boats for localised tasks in harbour. The KMA has oversight of the maritime industry and therefore, the private and civilian aspects of the maritime sector. On the operational side, the KMA is dependent on units from the Kenya Navy and Port Authority in case of maritime emergencies such as Search and Rescue. The KMA and Kenya Navy maintain a good working relationship and in 2018, centralised KMA Automatic Identification System (AIS) base stations with Kenyan Navy radar stations.⁷⁹

Additional coastal monitoring is conducted through a "community based management approach" via Beach Management Units (BMU). 80 BMUs are primarily responsible for managing fish landing sites as well as providing data on catches and developing sustainable co-management plans for fisheries. By creating a coastal governance partnership between officials and the artisanal fisher community, BMUs "allow the knowledge and understanding of all stakeholders to be reflected in the decision-making process and their diverse capacities to be harnessed in implementation." Despite this, the actual enforcement power of the BMUs is minimal. According to a report published by the Indian Ocean Commission, "the BMUs failed to have an enforcement mechanism and lacked powers to arrest, though there was sometimes assistance from the Fisheries Department and other government agencies such as Kenya Wildlife Service". 82

In addition to the KMA, other governmental agencies that are directly involved in coastal governance include the National Environmental Management Authority; Kenya Defence Forces, Kenya Ports Authority, Kenya Police, Kenya Wildlife Service, Coastal Development Authority, the State Department for Fisheries and the Blue Economy (under the Ministry of Agriculture, Livestock and Fisheries); State Department for Maritime and Shipping Affairs (under the Ministry of Transport, Infrastructure, Housing and Urban Development); Kenya Marine Fisheries Research Institute, and the Office of the President. With such diverse agendas collaborating, governance of Kenya's coastal zone has been described as a "patchwork of approaches" including customary management, hierarchical governance, and integrated coastal area management; management tools including marine protected areas, fisheries regulations, licensing, and environmental impact assessment; and initiatives including infrastructure development, investment in fishing technologies, ecotourism ventures, and others.⁸³

The Kenya Coast Guard Service and the Blue Economy Implementation Committee

Recognising weaknesses in Kenya's coastal governance capability, in April 2016 the government indicated that existing agencies such as the Navy, Police Service, Ports Authority, Kenya Wildlife Service and Kenya Revenue Authority would boost coordination to promote a "whole-of-government approach" to maritime security.⁸⁴ In 2017, the Blue Economy Implementation Committee was established by Kenyan President Uhuru Kenyatta and headed by the Chief of

Kenya's Defence Forces General Samson Mwathethe. The primary aim of the committee was to coordinate marine investments while also advising the government on appropriate policies to boost earnings from blue economic activity. A key reform proposed by the Blue Economy Implementation Committee was the creation of a Coastguard. These developments illustrated a move beyond 'seablindness' and recognition at the highest levels of government of the importance of a secure and policed coastal jurisdiction to build maritime security and harness the ocean economy.

The Kenyan Coast Guard Bill was subsequently approved by parliament in September 2017. The Bill aimed to establish a Coastguard Service to perform maritime law-enforcement and was informed by the fact that Kenya did not have a specialised or centralised law-enforcement agency to deal with different maritime criminal issues. As previously discussed, the Kenya Navy supported by a small Maritime Police Force, has traditionally taken the lead in this role, despite lacking the requisite legal or operational capability for law enforcement operations in territorial waters. The Coast Guard bill outlined that the Kenyan Coast Guard would have the power to arrest and prosecute maritime offenders provided that the arrested person(s) be handed over to the National Police Service.⁸⁶

The Kenya Coast Guard Service (KCGS) was subsequently launched by the Kenyan President in November 2018 and is currently headquartered in Mombasa. The new service comprises of one surveillance vessel, and personnel from the police, army, intelligence services and civilian professionals seconded from the Public Service Commission.⁸⁷ It assumes responsibility for enforcing maritime security and safety, pollution control and sanitation measures as well as the arrest and prosecution of offenders and the protection of maritime resources including fisheries.⁸⁸ Specific areas under the KCGS remit include illegal and unregulated fishing, border disputes, piracy, human and drug trafficking, illicit smuggling of contraband and goods, degradation of the marine ecosystems through discharge of oil or dumping of toxic waste, sand harvesting and destruction of coral reefs.⁸⁹ In practice, activities will likely include coastal patrolling, transborder intelligence and information gathering and sharing and interdicting suspect vessels to check licenses etc.

The establishment of the KCGS exemplifies the linkage between sustainable blue economic development and constabulary maritime governance, particular in the context of the estimated KSh10 billion in revenue lost annually due to illegal and criminal activities at sea in Kenya. As Kenyan President Uhuru Kenyatta commented, "Maritime security forms the backbone of the Blue Economy" and "The Coast Guard will ensure that our ocean will not be used for drug and human trafficking and illegal fishing...It will guard against exploitation of our natural resources by foreign countries and ensure that no foreign vessel will steal our fish". 92

It has been shown how phenomena of piracy influenced the development of coastal governance in both Djibouti and Kenya and how this led to innovative public/private partnerships, revision of national laws and the formation of new organizations and policies. In addition, the relevance of some of these practices have been considered within the context of other African maritime jurisdictions. To develop these various capabilities, systems and new constabulary governance approaches, capacity building assistance has been provided by international actors to varying degrees in both countries, initially as part of a more sustainable solution to the issue of piracy. Since 2012, and following a decline in hijackings, these projects have expanded to incorporate a wider range of maritime security concerns, including building capacities to address illegal fishing, trafficking at sea, and marine resource protection, management and development.

The impact of international capacity building on coastal governance

Maritime capacity building is a relatively novel activity with several innovative processes and mechanisms created. The western Indian Ocean region has become a unique testing ground for many of these innovations. They range from epistemic technologies and practices relating to MDA and information sharing to integrating the interests and activities of private actors (including marine transport, fishing and tourist industries) with governmental agencies (including maritime police, coastguards and naval forces). As previously mentioned, after a decline in piracy attacks around 2012, the ambitions and objectives of international capacity building projects have increasingly extended beyond explicitly addressing piracy. In this post-piracy phase, they have expanded to build capacities to tackle other transnational organized crimes committed at sea, as a basis for the sustainable development of the maritime sector. At a constabulary level, this focused primarily on building coastal patrol capability, enhancing the

judicial and legal capacity to prosecute and imprison suspected maritime criminals and training and equipment provision to enhance MDA. While Djibouti and Kenya have benefited from external capacity building in different ways and to different degrees, the sustainability and ownership of the projects, technologies and innovations is disputed. This means that both countries, as well as other regional sates, can become hampered by their "dependence upon the poorly matched foreign equipment they purchase or are given". 95

High and low tech

In Kenya, the UN Office on Drugs and Crime's (UNODC) Global Maritime Crime Programme, for example, has provided assistance for enhancing the operational capacity of the Maritime Police Unit through specialised law enforcement training programmes. This focuses on mentoring in practical and core skills such as seamanship, maritime policing, and engineering by experts embedded within maritime law enforcement authorities. In addition, specialised training is offered related to specific maritime crimes, such as narcotic smuggling and human trafficking, alongside practical exercises in VBSS techniques at sea.

In terms of training, the International Maritime Organization (IMO) has also helped bolster Kenya's coastal governance capability through maritime security table-top exercises with officials from key Kenyan ministries and departments. These focus on building national capacity to perform coastguard functions and promote an integrated governance approach to maritime law enforcement.⁹⁷ It has also led scenario-based simulation exercises, mentorship and practical training for operators from the Regional Maritime Rescue Coordination Centre (RMRCC) in Mombasa and for the Kenyan Navy.

More impactful than multilateral capacity building initiatives, which have suffered from issues of sustainability as previously suggested, have been bilateral relationships in both Kenya and Djibouti. In this regard, Kenya works with several national governments on a bilateral basis including China, Denmark, and the United States. Denmark in particular has provided capacity building support for the Kenyan Navy through training and education programmes as well as technical support for maintenance facilities and the provision of spare parts, which has helped to

increase the navy's coastal patrol capability. This relationship has developed to the point where the Kenyan Navy is modelling aspects of its organisation on the Danish Navy model.⁹⁸

As previously mentioned, Kenya recognised the need for an accurate maritime situational picture to effectively police its coastal regions and ports in the wake of increased piracy activity after 2005. A key enabler for this was the creation of a centralised and trusted focal point that could receive, scrutinise and disseminate accurate information on illicit movements and criminal activity in coastal areas. This led to the establishment of the 24-hour manned Regional Maritime Rescue Coordination Centre in 2008. The RMRCC plays an important role in constabulary maritime activities through, for example, liaising with the maritime police to assist in the location of vessels engaged in IUU fishing and coordinating search and rescue operations. ⁹⁹ It does not however possess an enforcement capacity and instead it receives, acknowledges and relays notifications to the relevant authorities. ¹⁰⁰

The centre utilises a combination of technology and human intelligence sources to generate a working picture of activities in the maritime domain. Fisher communities, for example, provide important information and human intelligence to the centre. Reporting by coastal community actors is encouraged through a number of methods including the introduction of a 'toll free' line and the provision of emergency training on safety procedures on board small vessels, the correct use of lifejackets and tsunami warnings among others. ¹⁰¹ As outlined in Bueger et al. 'Mastering Maritime Security: Reflexive Capacity Building and the Western Indian Ocean Experience', human dimensions and analytical capacities are vital aspects of MDA, which is often primarily understood as a high-tech challenge of installing and integrating sensors such as radar stations. ¹⁰² It requires the right mix between high and low tech. ¹⁰³

Complementing the "low-tech" information gathered through human sources, the RMRCC also utilises high-tech systems such as the EU funded 'Mercury' system and the US funded 'Seavison' system. These provide a real time satellite picture of vessel movement and a direct line of communication with multinational naval assets in the western Indian Ocean. In addition to part funding the Mercury system, the EU civilian capacity building mission CRIMARIO has delivered several training courses for Kenyan maritime agencies to enhance Maritime Situational

Awareness. In November 2017, for example, EU CRIMARIO delivered a training course on PELAGUS software, aimed at managing a National AIS network to specialists from three of Kenya's main maritime agencies: the KMA, Kenya Ports Authority and Kenya Navy. 104

Capacity by proxy?

While Kenya has capitalised on external assistance directed at its maritime sector specifically, in contrast, most of the economy and maritime security apparatus of the Djiboutian states is bolstered by various bilateral relationships and agreements with major international partners. However, maritime capacity building in Djibouti is a relatively recent activity with the majority of activities taking place since 2010. Unlike other western Indian Ocean states, like Kenya and the Seychelles, this has been conducted on a mainly ad-hoc basis, without formal programmes and consists primarily of short-term training courses and technical assistance programmes. It has had a positive impact in strengthening pockets of capacity in specific organisations and institutions, but overall the success has been limited as Djibouti's maritime security sector is still heavily reliant on external assistance.

Djibouti's unique position as a base for Chinese, US, and Japanese armed forces as well as regularly hosting vessels from other international navies including Germany, India, Spain and the United Kingdom, means that it enjoys a relatively well policed and secure coastal area by proxy. While not a mandated role, this large assortment of international naval assets likely act as a deterrent to illicit activity simply by their presence in the first instance. Despite this, there is a risk of the state "surrendering [itself] once again into a highly dependent relationship with the foreign powers". In a move to build future self-sustainability, the Djiboutian government launched a strategy called "Djibouti Vision 2035" in 2014 with a view to establish the state as a regional hub for trade and commerce and improve governance, human capital and regional integration. Currently, much of the investment comes from the relationship with foreign states and lacks sustainable development policies and strategies. For example, tourism is primarily driven by business travel, which remains highly dependent on the presence of foreign military bases and operations against piracy in the Horn of Africa. 107

While the sustainability of development strategies linked to the presence of these multinational forces is questionable, their proximity has resulted in the provision of ancillary capacity building assistance. While this has not been transformative in terms of reforming Djibouti's maritime security sector or building a self-sustaining and resilient coastguard or navy, for example, it has had some limited impact. France, for example, has reinforced Djibouti's coastal defences and maritime surveillance through technical cooperation and the provision of fast coastal patrol boats. Japan constructed and delivered two 20-meter patrol boats for the Djibouti Coastguard through a Japanese government development assistance grant in 2015. Japan Coastguard training team has also conducted information exchange and exercises with Djiboutian Coastguard and Navy personnel primarily focused on VBSS on small boats, medical training, and close-quarter combat.

China has been the foremost foreign entity that has contributed to building the capacity for the development of Djibouti's maritime sector, mainly through infrastructure construction projects and capital investment. Chinese firms provide nearly 40 percent (US\$1.4 billion) of funding for Djibouti's major investment projects and, moreover, Chinese state-owned firms have built some of Djibouti's largest - and potentially most transformative - maritime related infrastructure projects. These include the Doraleh Multipurpose Port, a new railway connection between Djibouti and Addis Ababa and the opening of China's first foreign military facility.

Conclusion

This research has attempted to shed new light on the limitations and challenges facing domestic maritime security sectors in Africa, but also highlight the new ways states can improve and build maritime constabulary governance through international partnerships, capacity development and embracing the blue economic agenda using the cases of Djibouti and Kenya as archetypal models. The upsurge in maritime piracy refocused regional states attention in the Horn of Africa toward the maritime domain as both an arena of risk but also one of new economic opportunity. Capacity building assistance provided a prospect for littoral states to bolster indigenous maritime security sectors and enhance constabulary governance and enforcement capabilities. In Kenya, the creation of a new Coastguard Service, new naval training partnerships, maritime capacity building projects, and the creation of a blue economic coordination committee is evidence of a

fundamental shift toward building a more secure and sustainable domestic maritime sector. In a similar way, in Djibouti, the rapid development of its maritime sector and recognition of the financial benefits from leasing marine spaces and infrastructure has resulted in an ambitious development plan titled "Djibouti Vision 2035", which articulates its aspiration to become a multi-modal maritime hub and become the "Singapore of Africa". All of these innovations, in particular development of the blue growth agenda and increased maritime trade, require a strong constabulary governance regime but also a capable and flexible capacity to enforce regulations and laws and secure territorial waters.

A key lesson that can be drawn for other regions of Africa facing similar maritime insecurities, particularly the recent upsurge of piracy and armed robbery against shipping in the Gulf of Guinea¹¹³, is the need to convince coastal states with weak capacitates of the untapped potential of the blue economy for sustainable growth and development. Even proxy reputational damage can severally impact on tourism, development and investment in coastal regions as illustrated in case of Kenya. Blue economic growth - and the potential transformative impact - cannot be realised without a safe and secure maritime environment for merchant shipping. Adoption of this agenda can also help alleviate disenfranchisement and poverty in coastal regions and provide potential criminals with alternative employment options. Two of the central tenants of the Djibouti Vision 2035 strategy, for example, are promoting competitive and healthy economic growth and investing in human capital.¹¹⁴ Ultimately, maritime security and blue economic growth need to be considered together and embraced at a policy level.

Notes

1

¹ Christian Bueger, Timothy Edmunds and Robert McCabe, "Into the Sea: Capacity Building Innovations and the Maritime Security Challenge," *Third World Quarterly* (2019): Forthcoming. ² Peter Apps, "Giant motherships give Somali pirates new reach-EU," *Reuters*, January 28, 2011. https://www.reuters.com/article/uk-somalia-pirates-motherships/giant-motherships-give-somali-pirates-new-reach-eu-idUSLNE70R02O20110128 (accessed November 12, 2018).

³ Samwel Owino and Aggrey Mutambo, "Kenya and Djibouti strengthen security and trade links," *Daily Nation*, May 10, 2018 https://www.nation.co.ke/news/Kenya-and-Djibouti-strengthen-security--trade-links/1056-4553806-kg9rej/index.html (accessed August 12, 2018).

⁴ Office of the President of Kenya, "President Kenyatta Leads the World in Pledging Support for Sustainable Blue Economy," March 13, 2018 http://www.president.go.ke/2018/11/26/president-kenyatta-leads-the-world-in-pledging-support-for-sustainable-blue-economy/ (accessed March 10, 2019).

⁵ Ibid.

⁶ Government of Djibouti, "Djibouti Vision 2035", http://www.djibouti.dj/en/about-djibouti.dj/en/about-djibouti-vision-2035/ (accessed February 18, 2019).

⁷ Friederike Müller-Jung, "Kenya or Somalia: Who owns the sea and what lies beneath?" *Deutsche Welle*, September 19, 2016. https://www.dw.com/en/kenya-or-somalia-who-owns-the-sea-and-what-lies-beneath/a-19557277 (accessed October 12, 2018).

⁸ Charles Hornsby, Kenya: A History since Independence (London: IB Tauris, 2012), 2.

⁹ Coast Development Authority of Kenya, "Moving Coastal Management Forward: Kenya Progress Report 1994 – 1999," (Mombasa: Coast Development Authority, 2001).

¹⁰ David Styan, "Djibouti: Changing Influence in the Horn's Strategic Hub," (Chatham House Briefing Paper, AFP BP 2013/01, 2013), 3.

¹¹ John C.K. Daly, "Geostrategic position draws foreign powers to Djibouti," *The Arab Daily*, November 4, 2018.

¹² Ramesh Thakur and Luk Van Langenhove, "Enhancing Global Governance through Regional Integration," *Global Governance* 12, (2006), 233.

¹³ Paul Shemella, "Assessing Maritime Governance," in *Global Responses to Maritime Violence*, ed. Paul Shemella (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 2017), 89.

¹⁴ Michael J. Struett, Jon D. Carlson, and Mark T. Nance, *Maritime Piracy and the Construction of Global Governance* (London: Routledge, 2013), 13.

¹⁵ L. S. Evans, K. Brown and E. H. Allison, "Factors influencing adaptive marine governance in a developing country context: a case-study of southern Kenya," *Ecology and Society* 16, no. 2 (2011): 21 (online) http://www.ecologyandsociety.org/vol16/iss2/art21/.

¹⁶ Sam Bateman, "Maritime security governance in the Indian Ocean region," *Journal of the Indian Ocean Region* 12, no 1 (2016): 6.

¹⁷ Bateman, "Maritime security governance in the Indian Ocean region," 6.

¹⁸ Christian Bueger and Timothy Edmunds, "Beyond Seablindess: A New Agenda for Maritime Security Studies," *International Affairs* 93, no. 6 (2017): 1300.

- ¹⁹ Eric Grove, "The Ranking of Smaller Navies Revisited," in *Small Navies: Strategy and Policy for Small Navies in War and Peace*, ed. Michael Mulqueen, Deborah Sanders and Ian Speller (London: Routledge, 2014), 16.
- ²⁰ Renison K. Ruwa, "Policy and governance assessment of coastal and marine resource sectors in Kenya in the framework of large marine ecosystems," (Report to the Asclme Policy and Governance Coordinator, Asclme Project; Grahamstown, South Africa, June 2011), 6-7.
- ²¹ John Churchill Omondi, "Improving Maritime Surveillance in Kenya's Remote Coastal Islands: Application of Renewable Energy Solutions" (MSc thesis, World Maritime University, 2017), 2.
- ²² Kenya Wildlife Service (KWS), "Parks and Reserves overview," http://kws.go.ke/content/overview-0 (accessed May 8, 2018).
- ²³ "Protocol on Integrated Coastal Zone Management in the Mediterranean of 16 February 1976, and amended on 10 June 1995," *Official Journal of the European Union* L 34 (2009): 20.
- ²⁴ Government of Kenya, Ministry of Environment, Water and Natural Resources, "Integrated Coastal Zone Management (ICZM) Policy," (2013), vi http://www.environment.go.ke/wp-content/uploads/2014/01/Final-Draft-ICZM-Policy-revised-December-2013.pdf (accessed September 18, 2018).
- ²⁵ UN Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD), "Review of Maritime Transport 2016," (UNCTAD, 2016), 20-21 http://unctad.org/en/PublicationsLibrary/rmt2016_en.pdf (accessed November 15 2018).
- ²⁶ Mission Blue, "Ocean Protection Expands in Horn of Africa," (2018) https://mission-blue.org/2015/02/ocean-protection-expands-in-horn-of-africa/ (accessed January 12, 2019).

 ²⁷ Theodore Okonkwo, "Maritime Boundaries Delimitation and Dispute Resolution in Africa," *Beijing Law Review* 8 (2017): 66.
- ²⁸ See for example: Kamal-Deen Ali and Martin Tsamenyi, "Fault lines in maritime security: Analysis of maritime boundary uncertainties in the Gulf of Guinea," *African Security Review* 22, no. 3 (2013): 95–110.
- ²⁹ See: Aaron Maasho, "Djibouti, Eritrea in territorial dispute after Qatar peacekeepers leave," *Reuters*, June 16, 2017, https://www.but.com/news/world-africa-40340210 (accessed July 14, 2018).
- ³⁰ Alexandra Magnolia Dias, "An Inter-state War in the Post-Cold War Era: Eritrea-Ethiopia (1998-2000)," (PhD Thesis, London School of Economics and Political Science, 2008) 157-159.
- 31 Stephanie Van der Berg, "UN's court says it can rule on Somalia-Kenya boundary case," *Reuters*, February 2, 2017, https://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-kenya-somalia-court/u-n-s-court-says-it-can-rule-on-somalia-kenya-boundary-case-idUKKBN15H1X7 (accessed April 20, 2018).
- ³² For an analogous case that was brought before the International Court of Justice (ICJ), see: ICJ, "Maritime Delimitation in the Area between Greenland and Jan Mayen (Denmark v. Norway)," (1988), http://www.icj-cij.org/en/case/78 (accessed June 23, 2018).
- ³³ Securitisation in this context refers to an issue "presented as an existential threat, requiring emergency measures and justifying actions outside the normal bounds of political procedure", Barry Buzan, Ole Waever & Jaap de Wilde, *Security a New Framework for Analysis* (Boulder, CO: Lynne Rienner, 1998), 23-24.

- ³⁴ Peter Lehr, "Piracy and maritime governance in the Indian Ocean," *Journal of the Indian Ocean Region* 9, no. 1 (2013): 104.
- ³⁵ Lisa Otto, "Kenya and the pest of piracy a prospective partner for peace," (ISS Africa Situation Report, 2012), 2,
- https://issafrica.s3.amazonaws.com/site/uploads/SitRep2012_22Feb.pdf (accessed November 18, 2018).
- ³⁶ Otto, "Kenya and the pest of piracy a prospective partner for peace," 2.
- ³⁷ Interview with Official from Kenya State Department for Maritime and Shipping Affairs, September 26, 2017.
- Anna Bowden, "The Economic Cost of Maritime Piracy One Earth Future Working Paper," (One Earth Future, Oceans Beyond Piracy, Boulder, Colorado, 2011), 10, http://oceansbeyondpiracy.org/sites/default/files/attachments/The%20Economic%20Cost%20of%20Piracy%20Full%20Report.pdf (accessed August 25, 2018).
- ³⁹ Ray Acheson, "Remote Warfare and Sexual Violence in Djibouti," (Report for the Women's International League for Peace and Freedom, August 2017), 27.
- ⁴⁰ UN Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC), "In-Depth Evaluation of the Counter Piracy Programme: Combating Maritime Piracy in The Horn of Africa and The Indian Ocean Increasing Regional Capacities to Deter, Detain and Prosecute Pirates," (Vienna, UNODC, 2013), vi.
- ⁴¹ Kenya Ministry of Defence, "President Launches Kenya Coast Guard Service," http://www.mod.go.ke/?p=10726 (accessed February 21, 2019).
- ⁴² Styan, "Djibouti: Changing Influence in the Horn's Strategic Hub," 12.
- ⁴³ International Institute of Strategic Studies (IISS), "China's evolving role in African security," *Strategic Comments* 24, no. 1 (2017), vi. DOI: <u>10.1080/13567888.2018.1436801</u>
 ⁴⁴ Ibid.
- ⁴⁵ Djibouti Maritime Security Services (DMSS), "Presidential decree," http://www.djiboutimaritimesecurity.com/home.html (accessed October 17, 2018).
- ⁴⁶ L. S. Evans et al. "Factors influencing adaptive marine governance in a developing country context," 21.
- ⁴⁷ Fish-I-Africa, "The Issues," https://fish-i-africa.org/about/the-issues/ (accessed March 2, 2019).
- ⁴⁸ Wainaina Wambu and Otiato Guguyu, "Illegal fishing poses major threat to Kenya's budding blue economy," *Standard Digital*, December 4, 2018,
- https://www.standardmedia.co.ke/article/2001304946/illegal-fishing-denies-kenya-billions-from-blue-economy (accessed March 20, 2019).
- ⁴⁹ Barthélemy Blédé, "Safeguarding Africa's seaports to safeguard its economies," *ISS Today*, July 26, 2016, https://issafrica.org/iss-today/safeguarding-africas-seaports-to-safeguard-its-economies (accessed December 13, 2018).
- ⁵⁰ Bueger and Edmunds, "Beyond Seablindess," 1301.
- ⁵¹ Kenya Law Reform Commission, "The Kenya Defence Forces Bill, 2012," Section 35, available at http://www.klrc.go.ke/images/images/downloads/kenya-defence-forces-bill-2012.pdf (accessed June 18, 2019).
- ⁵² Meeting with official from the Djiboutian Coastguard, September 27, 2017.

- ⁵³ Christian Bueger, Timothy Edmunds with Rupert Alcock and Robert McCabe, "Mastering Maritime Security: Reflexive Capacity Building and the Western Indian Ocean Experience," (February 2018), 16, doi: 10.5281/zenodo.1157961.
- ⁵⁴ Augustus Vogel, "Navies versus Coast Guards: Defining the Roles of African Maritime Security Forces," *Africa Security Brief* 2 (2009): 2-3.
- ⁵⁵ Vogel, "Navies versus Coast Guard," 2-3.
- ⁵⁶ Meeting with official from the Djiboutian Coastguard, September 27, 2017.
- ⁵⁷ DefenceWeb, "Djibouti receives new patrol boats,"
- http://www.defenceweb.co.za/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=41742:djibouti-receives-new-patrol-boats&catid=51:Sea&Itemid=106 (accessed18 November 2018).
- ⁵⁸ US Department of Defence, "U.S., U.K., France Complete Exercise Alligator Dagger 17," April 25, 2017 https://dod.defense.gov/News/Article/Article/1162342/us-uk-france-complete-exercise-alligator-dagger-17/ (accessed June 18 2019).
- ⁵⁹ UNODC, "Global Maritime Crime Programme: Annual Report 2015," (Vienna: UNODC, 2015), 9-10.
- ⁶⁰ Christophe Breuil and Damien Grima, "Baseline Report Djibouti: SmartFish Programme of the Indian Ocean Commission" (Mauritius: Fisheries Management FAO component, 2014), 24, http://www.fao.org/3/a-br791e.pdf.
- ⁶¹ Breuil and Grima, "Baseline Report Djibouti," 24.
- ⁶² ACP Fish II, "Rapport technique final: Appui à l'administration de pêche pour l'évaluation des ressources halieutiques en République de Djibouti," (Djibouti: COFREPECHE, 2012) http://acpfish2-eu.org/uploads/projects/id394/RTF_new.pdf.
- ⁶³ Breuil and Grima, "Baseline Report Djibouti," 21.
- ⁶⁴ Djibouti Maritime Security Services (DMSS), "Presidential decree".
- 65 Ibid.
- 66 UN Security Council (UNSC), "Report of the Monitoring Group on Somalia and Eritrea," (UNSC, S/2011/433, 2011), 305.
- ⁶⁷ Anna Petrig, "The Use of Force and Firearms by Private Maritime Security Companies against Suspected Pirates," *International and Comparative Law Quarterly* 62, no. 3 (July 2013), 687.
- ⁶⁸ Djibouti Ports and Free Zone Authority (DPFZA), "Djibouti Port Secure,"
- http://dpfza.gov.dj/djibouti-port-secure (accessed March 21, 2019).
- ⁶⁹ Port de Djibouti, "Port of Djibouti S.A. Brochure," (2015), 16, http://www.portdedjibouti.com/wp-content/uploads/2015/07/Finale.pdf (accessed March 18, 2019).
- ⁷⁰ Port de Djibouti, "Port of Djibouti S.A. Brochure," 16.
- ⁷¹ Ibid.
- ⁷² Petrig, "The Use of Force and Firearms by Private Maritime Security Companies against Suspected Pirates," 700.
- ⁷³ Dirk Steffen, "Troubled waters? The use of the Nigerian Navy and Police in Private Maritime Security Roles," (Centre for International Maritime Security (CIMSEC), 2014) http://cimsec.org/troubled-waters-use-nigerian-navy-police-private-maritime-security-roles/11918 (accessed August 8, 2018).
- ⁷⁴ Enrico Günther, "The European Union's Response to Piracy: Are the Lessons Learned in the Horn of Africa a Model for the Gulf of Guinea?" *EU Diplomacy Papers* 7 (2015), 26.

⁷⁵ Interview with Official from Kenya State Department for Maritime and Shipping Affairs, September 26, 2017.

⁷⁶ Government of Kenya, Ministry of Defence, *Kenya Navy: A 50 year voyage* (Nairobi: MOD, 2014), 160.

⁷⁷ Oscar Nkala, "Kenyan Navy to get six US-made patrol boats," *DefenceWeb*, July 15, 2015, https://www.defenceweb.co.za/sea/sea-sea/kenyan-navy-to-get-six-us-made-patrol-boats/?catid=51%3ASea&Itemid=106 (accessed 19 February 2019).

⁷⁸ Paul Musili Wambua, "Kenya's role in counter-piracy and the contact group," Working Paper of the Lessons Learned Project of the Contact Group on Piracy off the Coast of Somalia (CGPCS) (May 2015), 14. http://www.lessonsfrompiracy.net/files/2015/06/Wambua-Kenya.pdf.

⁷⁹ Meeting with Official from the Kenyan Navy, July 29, 2017.

⁸⁰ Emmanuel Kakunde Mbaru, "An Assessment of the Kenyan Coastal Artisanal Fishery and Implications for the Introduction of Fads" (MSc Thesis, Rhodes University, 2012), 7.

⁸¹ Zipporah Nyambura Ngige and Aline Jaeckel, "Kenya Fisheries (Beach Management Units) Regulations, 2007 to the Fisheries Act, 1989. Legal Resources on the Kenya Fisheries (Beach Management Units) Regulations, 2007," http://www.cisdl.org/aichilex/Target6-Kenya2007 (accessed March 6, 2019).

⁸² Indian Ocean Commission (IOC), "Performance Assessment of Beach Management Units along the Coastlines of Kenya and Tanzania," (IOC, SF/2014/47), 17.

⁸³ L. S. Evans et al., "Factors influencing adaptive marine governance in a developing country context," 2.

⁸⁴ George Omondi, "Kenya shelves coast guard plan for inter-agency security as piracy falls," *Business Daily Africa*, April 26, 2016, https://www.businessdailyafrica.com/Kenya-shelves-coast-guard-plan-for-inter-agency-security/1248928-3177808-mmuvd/index.html (accessed May 12, 2018).

⁸⁵ George Omondi, "KDF chief heads team to effect key maritime projects at Uhuru office," *Business Daily Africa*, January 17, 2017, https://www.businessdailyafrica.com/magazines/KDF-chief-heads-team-to-effect-key-maritime-projects/1248928-3521038-cjdh22/index.html (accessed June 3, 2018).

⁸⁶ Government of Kenya, "The Kenya Coast Guard Service Bill 2017," (Kenya Gazette Supplement no. 173, National Assembly Bill, 2017), 1447.

Mohamed Ahmed, "Uhuru launches Kenya Coast Guard Service for resource protection," *Daily Nation*, November 19, 2018, https://www.nation.co.ke/news/Uhuru-fights-illegal-trade-with-Kenya-Coast-Guard-Service/1056-4858328-6r2id9z/index.html (accessed February 17, 2019).

⁸⁸ Office of the President of the Republic of Kenya, "President Kenyatta Signs Finance Bill 2018 into Law," http://www.president.go.ke/2018/09/21/president-kenyatta-signs-finance-bill-2018-into-law (accessed March 3, 2019).

⁸⁹ Erick Kombo Ndubi, "All you need to know about the newly-launched Kenya Coast Guard Service," *Tuko*, January 18, 2019, https://www.tuko.co.ke/292006-all-newly-launched-kenya-coast-guard-service.html#292006 (accessed February 3, 2019).

⁹⁰ Ahmed, "Uhuru launches Kenya Coast Guard Service for resource protection".

⁹¹ Kenya Ministry of Defence, "President Launches Kenya Coast Guard Service".

⁹² Twitter post by Uhuru Kenyatta (@UKenyatta), November 19, 2018.

⁹³ Bueger et al. 2019.

- ⁹⁴ International Maritime Organization (IMO), Maritime Safety Division (MSD), *Djibouti Code of Conduct* (London: IMO MSD, 2015), i.
- ⁹⁵ Vogel, "Navies versus Coast Guards," 18.
- ⁹⁶ UNODC, "Global Maritime Crime Programme Indian Ocean,"

https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/piracy/Indian-Ocean.html (accessed 10 March 2019).

⁹⁷ IMO, "Supporting Kenya's maritime security,"

http://www.imo.org/en/OurWork/Security/TC1/Pages/Kenya-April2016.aspx (accessed 22 October 2018).

- ⁹⁸ Meeting with Official from the Kenyan Navy, July 29, 2017.
- ⁹⁹ Kenya Maritime Authority (KMA), "The Regional Maritime Rescue Coordination Centre (RMRCC) Mombasa Background," https://kma.go.ke/index.php/search-rescue/overview (accessed June 12 2019).
- ¹⁰⁰ KMA, "The Regional Maritime Rescue Coordination Centre (RMRCC) Mombasa Background".
- ¹⁰¹ Meeting with Official from the Regional Maritime Rescue Coordination Centre (RMRCC), July 27, 2017.
- ¹⁰² Bueger et al. "Mastering Maritime Security," 14.
- ¹⁰³ Ibid.
- ¹⁰⁴ EU CRIMARIO, "Kenya specialists trained on PELAGUS software,"

http://www.crimario.eu/en/2017/11/17/kenya-specialists-trained-on-pelagus-software/ (accessed January 28, 2019).

- ¹⁰⁵ P.V. Rao, "Managing Africa's maritime domain: Issues and challenges," *Journal of the Indian Ocean Region* 10, no. 1 (2014): 117.
- ¹⁰⁶ Government of Djibouti, "Djibouti Vision 2035".
- ¹⁰⁷ World Bank Group, "Republic of Djibouti: High-Level Development Exchange Launch of "Vision Djibouti 2035" Outcome Note June 20 -23," (2014), 5

https://www.tralac.org/images/docs/6583/djibouti-high-level-development-exchange-vision-2035-outcome-note.pdf (accessed February 20, 2019).

- 108 Styan, "Djibouti: Changing Influence in the Horn's Strategic Hub," 12.
- ¹⁰⁹ Sumidagawa Shipyard Japan, "Company's outline,"

http://www.sumidagawa.co.jp/english/outline/index.html (accessed March 3, 2019).

110 See for example: CJTF-HOA PAO, "Maritime Security Exercise,"

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=UStoy8t12Zo (accessed March 20, 2019).

- ¹¹¹ Erica Downs, Jeffrey Becker, and Patrick deGategno, "China's Military Support Facility in Djibouti: The Economic and Security Dimensions of China's First Overseas Base" (Center for Naval Analyses (CNA), 2017), iv, http://www.dtic.mil/dtic/tr/fulltext/u2/1038215.pdf (accessed February 10, 2019).
- ¹¹² Arno Maierbrugger, "Djibouti wants to become the 'Singapore of Africa'," *Gulf Times*, November 09, 2014, https://www.gulf-times.com/story/415602/Djibouti-wants-to-become-the-Singapore-of-Africa (accessed February 20, 2019).
- ¹¹³ ICC International Maritime Bureau, "Maritime piracy incidents down in Q1 2019 but kidnapping risk in Gulf of Guinea persists," https://icc-ccs.org/index.php/1268-maritime-piracy-incidents-down-in-q1-2019-but-kidnapping-risk-in-gulf-of-guinea-persists (accessed June 19, 2019).
- ¹¹⁴ Government of Djibouti, "Djibouti Vision 2035".